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Message from the Editor: Happy New Year to all our 
readers from the Popley Matters Volunteer Team. Once again I 
would like to thank all the wonderful volunteers who help to get 
Popley Matters through your door, but they could do with some 
more helpers to deliver them. Marnel Park and the Poets areas 
in particular need more people to deliver the magazines. Please  
contact  editor@popleymatters.org.uk.
New year; brings new beginnings and new challenges. Life has 
certainly thrown a lot of challenges to my family last year and like 

a lot of other people you just have to deal with them, and do your best to cope and 
carry on. I count myself as lucky in many ways and I have a strong family and some 
dear friends and neighbours that have been so good to us, so thank you to you all. 
There are lots of pleas throughout this issue so if you have a little time to spare what 
better way than helping others: there are drivers needed for NeighbourCare and much 
needed Befrienders too on page 7; the Royal Voluntary Service is starting a service to 
help elderly people newly discharged from hospital on page 6; Victim Support details 
on page 17; and Popley Ponds Conservation Volunteers on page 25.  There are many, 
many more opportunities through Basingstoke Voluntary Action on page 1 who have 
about 400 vacancies so they are sure to have one that will suit you. 
Do you enjoy reading Popley Matters what else would you like 
to see in your community magazine? We welcome articles from 
groups and clubs, also residents that might like to write about 
their hobbies or maybe even the history of Popley? Email the 
Editor at editor@popleymatters.org.uk. Contact me at either 405 
Abbey Road, phone me, on 01256 819924 or email me at editor@
popleymatters.org.uk.

The views in this publication are not necessarily the views of the editorial team,  the members of the 
committee, or the Popley Matters magazine.

Editorial Team:– Editor Jane Frankum; Sub–Editor Paul Frankum; Chair Terry Jones; Area Distribution Manager Jeremy Jackman 
;Treasurer Christopher Martin; Proof Readers Lorraine Beaney and Iris King.
Distribution Team;- Martin Beirmann; Hom Bahadur Pun; Jenny Bailey; Linda Banfi eld; Geoff  Bassett; Mollie Beeson; Amanda Bellemy; 
Tony Frankum;  Stacy Hart; Pat Hamilton; Stuart Humphries; Jeremy Jackman; Terry Jones; Walter and Sue Kerr; Simon Leadbetter; Cathy 
Li; Nick Lloyd; Angela Lockwood; Ann Marke; Vera Mitchell; Mick Portlock; Kath Smith;  Joel; Christine Spencer; Christine Taylor; Keith 
Theobold; Janet Ward: and Carole Wheeler
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Can’t Think of a New Year’s Resolution? How About Volunteering to do 
Some Good?
If you have had your fi ll of conspicuous consumption over Christmas and New Year and 
you’d like to make a diff erence for a good cause this year, why not think about volunteering 
your time and skills to help others? Many local charities and community organisations 
need help for as little as a couple of hours a week, a fortnight or even once or twice a year! 
Whatever your skills, experience or reason for volunteering, there’s something for almost 
everybody!
You can explore volunteering by looking online: www.volunteernorthhants.org has a long list 
of potential opportunities taking place throughout Basingstoke, Hart and Rushmoor and you 
can search according to your interests or what you’d like to do, or even by keyword. You’ll 
then be put in touch with the organisation and can have a conversation (with no obligation) 
to discuss what’s involved. You may already know the organisation you want to help, so 
add their name to the keyword option and search, you can see what roles are registered and 
connect to their own website if you want to fi nd out more.
If you are less comfortable online and prefer to talk face to face with someone, you can 
always call the Volunteer Centre on 01256 423850 and book an appointment with one of our 
advisers; we’ll spend some time with you exploring which roles might suit you and help you 
contact suitable organisations where you might like to volunteer. We can also chat over the 
phone or by email vc@bvacƟ on.org.uk
North Hampshire Volunteers’ Forum
Are you part of a Community Organisation and do you manage volunteers? Are you the 
person who organises others? It can be a formal or informal role and could be paid or unpaid, 
depending upon the size of the organisation, but it can still be a tough task. 
The North Hampshire Volunteer Managers Forum is for all those who manage volunteers to 
meet, share issues (and horror stories!), receive some training and information, and network 
with each other, developing relationships with other organisations in the sector. Our next 
forum will take place on Thursday 16 February 1 – 3 pm at The Orchard, White Hart Lane, 
Basingstoke, RG21 4AF. We will welcome Chris Cornwell, Chair of both Hartley Wintney 
Voluntary Care Group and Hartley Wintney’s Over 55s forum. Prior to his retirement 8 years 
ago Chris worked extensively in the insurance industry. He will be giving some insight into 
the need for appropriate insurance for individuals and groups, including driver insurance, 
public liability and one-off  events, but questions are invited prior to the event. Please forward 
any questions to sue@hartvolacƟ on.org.uk no later than Wednesday 8 February so that they 
can be forwarded to Chris.
The Volunteer Centre Managers will also look at remuneration for volunteers, expenses 
policies and other legal issues around volunteers, and we will then open up for networking.
Please email vc@bvacƟ on.org.uk or telephone 01256 423850 to confi rm your attendance. Tea, 
coff ee and biscuits will be provided.

Sarah Robinson
Volunteer Centre Manager
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JONATHAN
WILLIAMS

Independent Funeral Directors

• Family run Funeral Directors with 
traditional high standards
• Providing a caring dedicated and 
professional service 24 hours a day, 
365 days year
• Private and peaceful Chapel of Rest
• Our Family caring 
for your family

  35-41 Essex Road
  Basingstoke RG21 7TB

01256 817603
(24hrs)

NCA SERVICES 
For All Your Property Needs! 

01256 533140
07826375515 

ncahandyman@gmail.com 
Free No Obligation Quotes & Advice

No job too small! 
All General Household Repairs Undertaken

Intergas TM Approved Installer 
(5 yrs Warranty on all Intergas Boilers Installed)

Boiler and Central Heating Installations and 
Servicing

Electrical Installations, Inspections and Fault Finding
Property Maintenance & DIY Rescue

Plumbing and Home improvement
30 Years Experience

Fully Insured and
Registered

550253

AAA CLEARANCE
HOUSE AND GARDEN 

CLEARANCE IN BASINGSTOKE.

•YOUR UNWANTED ITEMS REMOVED 
AND RECYCLED FOR A SMALL CHARGE
•GARDEN RUBBISH CLEARED
•FURNITURE MOVED
•MAN WITH BIG VAN SERVICE
•FULLY INSURED
•WASTE CARRIERS LICENCE
•SCRAP METAL COLLECTORS LICENCE
•UP TO 100% OF WASTE RECYCLED
•PRINCES TRUST SUPPORTED BUSINESS
•SCRAP METAL COLLECTED

PLEASE GIVE US A CALL
07783488412

OR EMAIL
aaaclearance@outlook.com

DOMESTIC OVEN
CLEANING  
By the UK’s largest oven

cleaning company 

Non-causƟ c 
Ovens, hobs, extractors and 

microwaves cleaned

Fresh soluƟ ons every Ɵ me 
Don't forget we clean BBQs too!

01276 473118 
07882 886736
www.ovenclean.com 
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Popley East: We hope that all our 
constituents have a happy and healthy 2017 and we will 
continue to be available to assist wherever possible on any 
issues you may have. 
 During the latter part of 2016, amongst 
other issues, we have been working on some proposed 
improvements which should come to fruition this year, one 
of which is a proposed new parking scheme for Tasmania 
Close where we have been working closely with the 
Borough Council Offi  cers. Local residents have received 
details of the proposals along with copies of the plans. 
The feedback has been very positive. Hopefully these 
works will soon be underway creating much needed extra 
parking spaces.
 During 2016 residents contacted us about 
several issues with regard to the play area on Sark Way. 
In an eff ort to fi nd solutions, we have met on site with the 
Borough’s Head of Community Regeneration to discuss 
possible options for improving the area and we will be 
writing to the residents in the area asking for their views 
on a range of ideas. In the interim some initial minor works 
have been undertaken including the removal of some 
of the metal gates that cause a noise nuisance and the 
installation of rubber mats to the entrance to the grassed 
area to help reduce the transfer of mud on to the footpaths 
and equipment.
 Finally, just a reminder that the new bus service 
which commenced in October and runs from Old Basing 
through Popley to the hospital is only being operated as 
a pilot. The number of users in the Popley section of the 
route is currently below expectations and as there will be a 
review of the usage around March it really is a case of use 
it or lose it!.  Further details of the service can be found at 
http://www.bct.me.uk/Route%2055.html.  
Cllr David Potter 07941507801
cllr.david.potter@basingstoke.gov.uk
Cllr Janet Westbrook 07747335200
cllr.janet.westbrook@basingstoke.gov.uk

Popley West: We wish you all a 
Happy New Year and hope it is a good one 
for all of us.  This New Year may see many 
changes in Popley with the boundaries 
changing for the County Council area and 
then later the start of the changes for the 
borough wards. Consultation for changes 
are due the following year. 
Parking will be an issue, as in every other 
year as far back as I remember, though 
hopefully looking to at least ease it in the 
Marnel Park area. It is a pity that a few 
drivers park across dropped kerbs and 
on paths so far in they can’t be used as 
pathways, and residents are forced to walk 
out on the road. Please when parking think 
of others.
We hope that the Community Park will see 
some new equipment during the year. The 
gas people will regrass the areas where they 
dug up. The expansions and improvements 
to Melrose Hall and St Gabriel’s will 
progress so hopefully a good year for 
Popley. Lastly the review of the community 
bus in Popley route 55 will be in early 
Spring so use it or we will lose it.
Cllr Paul Frankum 01256 819924
cllr.paul.frankum@basingstoke.gov.uk
Cllr Jane Frankum 01256 819924
cllr.jane.frankum@basingstoke.gov.uk

Councillors’ Page: New year and new boundaries in time for the May County 
Council election. It will involve some changes, but mostly in the Oakridge area. 
Working together with Basingstoke and Deane and the Popley Neighbourhood 
Panel, we hope to  get some more link ups of paths and safer walking facilities with 
grants from the Local Infrastructure Fund. 
The improvements to the highways will continue and hopefully by the end of this 
year will be completed. I am still negotiating for improvements to the “white path” 
through the park to the hospital and we also need the drainage sorting out to 
prevent constant fl ooding on the hospital path.
There seems to be no end in sight with yet more cuts in budgets and I fear that 
the vulnerable will continue to suffer the biggest losses. I will continue to fi ght 
to keep as much of the facilities for Popley and Oakridge residents in our areas 
as transport is such a problem if you don’t have use of a car. Cllr Jane Frankum 
01256 819924 email jane.frankum@hants.gov.uk 
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Autumn Visit to Minsk
 
Despite the Embassy of Belarus now only accepting Euros for the visa fee, the pound 
is too unstable, (whatever happened to ‘as sound as a pound’?), no doubt a portent of 
what is to come? I eventually arrived in Minsk. 
After a few hectic weeks of entertaining and amusing hordes of delinquent students 
at two departments of the State University and two departments of the Linguistic 
University, I woke up at 6.30 am and went out on to the balcony for my fi rst cigarette 
of the day! I was greeted by six inches of snow covering the ground!
By 6.55 am an army of council workers was out sweeping and shovelling snow from 
the side roads, pavements, paths and the areas around the bus stops.  Basingstoke and 
Deane Borough Council take note!
It continued to snow on and off  for the remainder of my visit and the temperature 
hovered between minus three degrees and plus one degree! When it was windy it was 
bitterly cold!  
As usual, I went to Orsha, to the north of Belarus almost on the Russian border, to see 
Natasha’s family.  When we alighted from the train, after a tedious three hour journey, 
we were greeted by a howling blizzard! Due to this, we had to wait twenty minutes for 
a taxi! I was getting colder and colder and grumpier and grumpier!
We fi nally arrived at Natasha’s mum and dad’s fl at to be met by her elder sister and her 
ten year old niece who is learning English.  We were forced to admire the snowman 
her niece had made for us!
Starting to suff er from the onset of hyperthermia, we did, at long last, arrive in the 
warm fl at! Inevitably, Natasha’s mum had prepared enough food to feed the Red Army, 
and after many toasts, in cognac, and nice and warm and full of food, Natasha’s dad 
and I went to sleep in our armchairs!
I was dragged off  to two 
excursions that had been 
arranged for me.  They were 
both, almost, endurance tests! 
Still, as a result of these 
excursions I met a girl called 
Dasha and I went out with her 
twice! She’s impressed that 
an ‘English Gentleman’ took 
her out! Clearly, you can fool 
some of the people some of the 
time! I shall see her again in 
the spring.

Terry Jones
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Accountancy
For

Small Businesses

Business Accounts & Tax
Self Assessment Returns
Bookkeeping, VAT & Payroll
Fees fi xed in advance
Company start up advice 

Call Steve Rayner on
01256 471284 or see 
www.taxassist.co.uk/basingstoke

We can help to: 

Improve

Gain

Develop

National Curriculum 

all exams & tests

discounts

LYCHPIT:   ROOKSDOWN

NEW CENTRES IN BASINGSTOKE

MATHS & ENGLISH TUITION

Unit 10, Hassock Wood Bus. Centre
Stroudley Road
BASINGSTOKE, RG24 8UQ
Phone: 01256 468264,
enquiries@irepairsystems.com

We are authorised by Apple to repair their 
products, both in and out of warranty. We 
have online booking, monitoring and requests 
at www,irepairsystems.com.

We repair warranty ipods too.

“...grateful thanks for your super, speedy and 
effi  cient service...” Mrs T. from Hook

UNIQUE BLOCK 
PAVING

Derek Hooley (NVQ Qualified)

Driveways & Patios 
Walls

Fencing
Cleaning of existing drives 

and patios 

No job too small 
Daily rates for labour only or supply 

and fit 

Fully insured, local tradesman 

Free, no obligation quote. 
01256 474912 

Or
 07973 865359 
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Jars Cars & 
Minibuses

01256 819844
Airport & Dock Service

jarscarsbasingstoke@aol.co.uk
Cars & 8 Seater Minibuses available
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communities of interest
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Dear Friends

Welcome to 2017!  How were your Christmas and New Year celebraƟ ons? What was your favourite 
Christmas giŌ ?  Did you receive any books?  I love to read and tend to be fairly prolifi c in the 
amount and diverse in genre.

I was quite fascinated last year by how many folk were willing to queue up for hours to meet a 
celebrity author in FesƟ val Place with the queues winding around the shopping mall as people 
waited paƟ ently to have a book signed and also perhaps to have a quick word with the author.

Does meeƟ ng with the author change the way we read or understand their books or wriƟ ngs?  It 
should, I suppose, as we catch a glimpse of the real personality behind the stories. In fact wouldn’t 
it change our whole aƫ  tude aŌ er we had met with the author of a famous book or piece of 
wriƟ ng? Imagine what it might be like to share an hour or two with Tom Clancy, Enid Blyton, Mary 
Berry, Agatha ChrisƟ e or whoever your favourite author might be! Perhaps a thing or two we would 
never have guessed about that person might come out in the conversaƟ on?

I love the Christmas period because it means I get to meet so many of you out there in our 
community.  Through school naƟ viƟ es and ChrisƟ ngles, Christmas Fairs and Concerts or just out and 
about, I get to have so many varied conversaƟ ons about the fesƟ ve season. “It’s for the kids. isn’t 
it!” is quite common. “I don’t believe all that stuff  but I love the party atmosphere!” “I like singing 
the carols.” “I would come to church but ….” These are just a few of the comments I oŌ en hear in 
conversaƟ on.

Here’s the thing!  Most people I have these conversaƟ ons with have either never read the Bible, 
or have read it but never met the author.  If they had I’m absolutely certain it would change 
their whole understanding of God and of what he is about.  Sadly most folk have picked up their 
understanding of ChrisƟ anity through dim memories of church as a child or at Sunday School! 
Others only pick up what ChrisƟ anity is about through the media whether that’s social media, TV, 
radio or otherwise; all are incomplete and only hold either a biased or uninformed opinion.  And for 
so many God just becomes the 5th emergency service aŌ er the police, fi re brigade, ambulance and 
the AA!  

I only know this because it’s exactly as I used to be as I grew up. It was only aŌ er I met the author 
that I actually began to read the book and boy was it a revelaƟ on!!!  And it has only got beƩ er and 
beƩ er, through the rough and the good he’s been there! So what would you give to meet the author 
of your dreams? 

May I invite you this year to come and meet the author.  You won’t need to queue up and you may 
be surprised about how much he knows about you! You might be surprised at the things you’ll fi nd 
our about him.

Happy New Year folks and I pray that 2017 will bring the richest of blessings for you and your family 
and this wonderful community of ours.

Your friend and vicar
Arthur

St Gabriel’s, 01256  324734
www.projectg.org.uk
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St. Michael’s Hospice
(North Hampshire)

Light Up A Life
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LIMITED OFFER – FREE HOME ENERGY SURVEY

 Did you know that the average house in Popley will spend over £400 on 
heating this winter?

 Some of us will spend a lot more. Popley Matters have teamed up with 
Basingstoke Transition and the Basingstoke Energy Co-operative to off er FREE 
energy surveys of homes in Popley. We have been able to borrow a thermal 
imaging camera which can detect the warmth leaking from your home. It can 
also fi nd damp spots and drafts. The survey takes about 30 minutes; we take 
a couple of thermal images from inside and outside. After a brief chat we can 
then make recommendations on how you can save money and be warmer this 
winter. 

 This is a limited off er open to 5 homes only. So if you want to save 
money this winter please email - secretary@basingstoketransition.org for more 
information. This may be the best 30 minutes you spend this winter. Surveys 
are on a fi rst come fi rst served basis. 
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Our family 

serving your family 
for over 50 years 
380 Worting Road 

Basingstoke, RG22 5DZ 

01256 323165 
7 London Road 

Hook, RG27 9DY 

01256 761717 
Trading Standards  

approved 

Pre-paid funeral plans 
discussed without obligation 

spencerandpeyton@btconnect.com

3rd Generation 
family owned 
and run Funeral  
Directors and  
Monumental 
Masons 

24 Hours 

Es t ablished 1961 
Spence r &  Peyton Ltd 

Daisy Chain, Carpenters Down,
Basingstoke, RG24 9AE

01256 356084
info@daisy-chain.uk

www.littleshipmates.com

Purpose built Nursery
8am-6pm 51wks 

All ages from 3mths -5yrs
Excellent reputation

Fabulous staff

Why not check us out?

Claim your free funding with us!
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 Bermuda and Marlow PracƟ ce
Dr P Conley   PracƟ ce Manager: Mrs Wendy Lock
Dr J Stoker   Email: NHCCG.BermudaPracƟ ce-admin@nhs.net
Dr F Berkelaar

Shakespeare House Health Centre, Shakespeare Road, Basingstoke RG24 9DS Tet 01256 328860/464151
Branch (part-Ɵ me opening): Fort Hill Surgery, Winklebury Centre, Basingstoke RC23 8BU

THE POPLEY PATIENT NEWSLETTER
Produced in conjuncƟ on with Bermuda and Marlowe PaƟ ent ParƟ cipaƟ on Group 2016
HEADLINE... HEADLINE... HEADLINE...
PRACTICE SAVED FOLLOWING HARD-FOUGHT’SOS’ CAMPAIGN
For two long years the Bermuda and Marlowe PracƟ ce as you know it was under threat...

Background
PaƟ ents will be aware that the present PracƟ ce arose, some Ɵ me ago, from the Bermuda 
PracƟ ce acceding to an NHS request that they should ‘merge’ with Marlowe. This was achieved 
by means of a relaƟ vely new form of short-term contract, designed for unusual circumstances, 
known as an ‘APMS’. Only aŌ er the merger was complete did local NHS administrators inform 
us that, instead of ‘rolling over’ on expiry so that the service could conƟ nue uninterrupted 
- which had been the case previously - these contracts would be put out to tender, and any 
organizaƟ on from anywhere in Europe could bid to take over. This process was acƟ vated by 
NHS England in mid-2014. The PracƟ ce and the PPG shared serious concerns regarding the 
outcome. The chief of these concerns was that your established team of experienced family 
doctors, with their abundance of local connecƟ ons and paƟ ent knowledge, could be underbid 
by a faceless, profi t-moƟ vated corporaƟ on with no links to the community and minimum 
service standards.

AcƟ on
A ‘Save Our Surgery’ campaign was launched by the PPG, which enlisted the valuable 
support of Popley Councillor David PoƩ er (and colleagues) and Healthwatch Hampshire. 
We ascertained that NHS England rules required engagement with paƟ ents as part of the 
“procurement” process. While this is usually limited to a pre-tender survey we saw that 
there was some room for ‘local discreƟ on’. Though severely hampered from the outset by 
NHS confi denƟ ality requirements and poor communicaƟ on, we succeeded on gaining direct 
paƟ ent representaƟ on on the decision-making body (thereby seƫ  ng an important precedent 
for future procurements in the south). PPG Chair Rick Dady, Cllr PoƩ er and four others sat on 
the fi nal EvaluaƟ on CommiƩ ee - of which, thanks to our eff orts, paƟ ents comprised a full 40% 
- to assess presentaƟ ons by the bidders of their tenders.

Outcome
With the PracƟ ce’s impressive presentaƟ on doing them jusƟ ce, we were able to see off  the 
corporate compeƟ Ɵ on, and in consequence they have been awarded a ‘5 + 5’ contract. This 
eff ecƟ vely means a full decade of conƟ nuing high-quality care from the clinicians who you 
know and who know you.
Owner: PracƟ ce Manager Bermuda and Marlow PracƟ ce
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MORE ABOUT PATIENT PARTICIPATION
All general medical pracƟ ces are now required to engage with their paƟ ent populaƟ ons by 
means including a PaƟ ent ParƟ cipaƟ on Group. The purpose of PPGs is “to ensure that paƟ ents 
and carers are involved in decisions about the range, shape and quality of services provided by 
their pracƟ ce,” to whom they act as a “criƟ cal friend”.
As you now know from our headline item, the Bermuda and Marlowe PPG was instrumental 
in maintaining the service you receive when it was threatened. While this is probably our 
fi nest achievement, we have always sought to address a whole range of issues relaƟ ng to 
paƟ ent interests, from the introducƟ on of specialist clinics to the replacement of carpets in 
the waiƟ ng area.
Membership is available to all B and M paƟ ents and their carers, together with community 
(Popley/Winklebury) representaƟ ves. We meet monthly at Shakespeare House, where 
beverages (and the odd tasty treat) help make for a hospitable and welcoming environment. 
While not a forum for personal complaints this provides an opportunity both to speak 
your mind, have quesƟ ons answered, and to meet like-minded people, while making a real 
contribuƟ on to the well-being of your friends and neighbours.
If you’d like to come along then simply contact the PracƟ ce for details. We try to be as 
representaƟ ve as possible, and (at present) younger people, those from vulnerable groups, 
and people of ethnic minority origin are especially welcome.

FURTHER INFORMATION
The PaƟ ent Handbook (formerly the PaƟ ent Leafl et) contains all the informaƟ on you should 
need for a comprehensive understanding of the day-to-day workings of the PracƟ ce, from 
clinical specialisms to making an appointment. Should you need a copy please ask at RecepƟ on. 
NB The PracƟ ce and the PPG will review the Handbook in April 2017.

PRACTICE NEWS
Together with new admin staff  the team welcomes an addiƟ onal Nurse PracƟ Ɵ oner, together 
with a GP Registrar. 

The Care Qualify Commission has conducted a (rouƟ ne) inspecƟ on, with PPG input. Clinical 
audit was good, and the full report should be available soon.

CapitaƟ on (the total paƟ ent ‘list’) now stands at 13,353 registrants for the newly-unifi ed 
Bermuda & Marlowe PracƟ ce.

A new telephone system has been installed (covering both surgeries), This will improve 
communicaƟ ons for all. Present contact numbers will remain in use.

FINAL WORD
Reminders of appointments by text Message have helped reduce the clinical Ɵ me and 
resources wasted by ‘Did Not AƩ end’ paƟ ents.
Should you be quite unable to keep an appointment with the PracƟ ce please noƟ fy them at 
least 1 hour before the appointed Ɵ me so the slot can be re-used.
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Everest Health & Leisure Club 
Everest Community Academy, Oxford Way, Basingstoke  RG24 9UP 
Main Reception:  01256 337573            Gym Team:  01256 337576 

FIRST CLASS FITNESS FACILITIES  
FOR ALL COMMUNITY USERS 

Pop in today for a tour of the facilities and to see 
what we can offer you!! 

In 2017 Everest Health and Leisure Club is the place to be.  
 

Join in January 2017* and get 1 month free 
Pay pro rata for January and get February FREE  

    Direct Debit to start in March 
Peak £30 - Off Peak £15 

Minimum 3 months compulsory Direct Debit sign up!  
No admin fee 

Includes induction and programme if required 
 
 

“A welcoming, professional and results orientated club” 

* Terms and conditions apply 
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Headquarters:   
Base 2000 Carpenters Down, Popley RG24 9AE 

Group Scout Leader:     Colin Karslake   01256 410559 

Scout section:       Kevin Pocock       07717 108 560

Cub Scout section:       Douglas Gowan  01256 412326 

Beaver Scout section:    Eve Alexander  07790 018 171

  Moulded poppies   Stage 2    The finished article

‘ ’.  O
and, after they’d been glazed and fired in kiln –

–
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M H AUTOS
SERVICE CENTRE

Unit 11 Vickers Business Centre
Priestly Road, Basingstoke

RG24 9NP

Servicing and repairs to all makes and models 
cars and light commercials

Pre-MOTs/MOTs arranged by appointment
clutches, brakes, shockers

free fi t exhausts, timing belts
tuning, welding, diagnostics checks

Motor vehicle specialist

Free delivery and collection service
Mobile & workshop facilities to suit you

For a friendly and personal service call Mark on
Tel: 01256 467707 Mobile: 07879 638650 

No Call Out Charge And Free Quotations 
All Plumbing and Heating Undertaken 
Full Bathroom Installations 
Landlord Safety Certificates  
Gas Boiler Maintenance  
Oil & Gas Boiler Installation  
Water Softeners, Showers, Taps etc 
Unvented Hot Water 
Gledhill, Megaflo & All Makes

Call 07968808454 or Email markmsph@gmail.com

Mark Smith 
Plumbing and Heating 
Est. 1971
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The Festive Season Can be a Testing Time for Relationships 

For many families Christmas is a joyous, if hectic time of the year. 

But for some couples, spending 24 hours a day together can highlight 
cracks in their marriage, where they are unable to ignore any widening 
rift in their relationships. It can be a testing time especially with excitable 
children and long family visits.

It’s no wonder that often relationships, already with problems, collapse during the festive 
season. That unfortunately makes January one of our busiest months of the year as 
people resolve to start the New Year with a clean slate.

If divorce is on your mind, you are probably going through all kinds of diff erent emotions. 
It can be hard to stay calm and consider the implications of divorce. However, we are 
here to help, where we can off er sensitive guidance and advice.

The breakdown of a relationship may mean you and your family are faced with diffi  cult 
issues. Our objective is to help you as quickly and eff ectively as possible with the best 
outcomes for you and your family.

No doubt you’ll have lots of questions about your rights and the process. Most people 
going through a divorce or separation would rather avoid having to go to court if 
possible. We understand that, so we off er a range of services including Mediation, 
Separation Agreements and Collaborative Law. One of these methods could be right for 
you.

But if we cannot fi nd a way that avoids the courts, then we have the expertise to get the 
right results for you in the courtroom. We will endeavour to guide you through the court 
process in an amicable way.

All our Family Team are members 
of Resolution Family Law, which 
means we follow a code of practice 
that promotes a non-confrontational 
approach to family problems.

Whatever the issue you face this New 
Year, we can help you and your family 
fi nd a way forward.

For more information contact Hayley 
Eachus here at Phillips by calling 
01256 460830, email hayley.eachus@
phillips-law.co.uk or visit www.phillips-
law.co.uk.   
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1st Response
Heating & Plumbing

FOR
Heating Installations

Boiler changes/upgrades
Servicing

Breakdowns
Landlord Safety Checks

Power Flushing

24 hour – 7 Days a Week

CALL
Jamie Davenport

Tel No:  01256 398611
Mobile No:  07876 687422

212273

PRE-SCHOOL NURSERY IN
SHERBORNE ST JOHN 

We offer high quality care in a happy secure 
 and stimulating environment 

Term time only for children 2 years to school age 
Open 5 mornings and 3 afternoons and lunch clubs a week 

Educational structure – experienced and qualified staff 
Set in idyllic location with large outdoor area  

and a playground 
 Ofsted report – OUTSTANDING 

Nursery Grants available 

For a prospectus call in or contact us  
on 075 287 26248 

Email: info@piccolopsn.com
www.piccolopreschool.co.uk

Piccolo Pre-school Nursery, The Sports Pavilion, Vyne Road, 
Sherborne St John, Basingstoke RG24 9HX

*****CALLING ALL FLUTE PLAYERS*****
 Come along and hear local fl autist Nick Cartledge play Mozart's Flute 
Concerto with Basingstoke Symphony Orchestra.  Any children or adults who are 
learning to play the fl ute can be inspired by listening to Nick's dazzling playing on 
this beautiful instrument.  We are hoping lots of fl ute students will attend and so 
have arranged for Nick to be available during the interval for "Meet the soloist". 
You can chat to him and ask any fl ute related questions!
 The Orchestra will also play Beethoven's 8th Symphony, Mendelssohn's 
A Midsummer Night's Dream Overture and the beautiful Serenade for Strings by 
Elgar.
 Following on from the success of our recent family concert, we are keeping 
ticket prices for under 16s at just £2 when accompanied by an adult.
 

Saturday 11th February 2017 7:45pm
The Anvil, Basingstoke

 Please see our website for more details: www.bso.org.uk and book tickets 
at anvilarts.org.uk
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 A special thanks to Alpha cars for their recent, kind sponsorship of our U9s for team this 
season.
 MFC Popley Youth are incredibly proud of our U14 Saturday team, who have made it 
through to the Semi-fi nals of the FA Hampshire Cup, after a nail biting win on penalties against Curley 
Park in the quarter fi nals. 
  As part of The FA’s role in aiming to do everything it can to support a safe and enjoyable 
framework for football, a new fi lm has been made outlining the four key steps to safeguarding.
 The fi lm, featuring Wayne Rooney, Steph Houghton, Jack Rutter and Nathaniel Chalobah, 
explains how both parents and children can raise concerns they have about adults working in football 

and centred around how the 8,500 safeguarding offi  cers working across England football take the following four steps:
                Checked – to ensure adults are suitable to work with youngsters 
                Trained – from coaches to referees, all are given suitable safeguarding training
                Hear – concerns from both children and adults will be listened to
                Report – the importance of raising concerns about a child’s welfare
 Link to Film https://thefa.sharefi le.com/d-sf9b8ae03a0541469
 Following these simple but crucial steps means that there is a framework in place to ensure that, if standards ever fall 
short with poor practice or unacceptable behaviour, they can be addressed. 
 Anyone who has a concern about the welfare of a child or the behaviour of an adult towards a child or young person 
under 18 years of age in football, is required to refer it to The FA Safeguarding team. The team is staff ed by professionals who 
are experienced in dealing with these concerns.
 Referring a concern can be done via your club – (cwo@mfcpopleyyouth.co.uk), league or County FA – all will have 
a Designated Safeguarding Offi  cer (DSO).
 Founded in 2005, MFC Popley Youth FA Charter Standard Development Club & Nike Partner Club is a Not For 
Profi t (NFP) organisation dedicated to coaching boys and girls of all age groups to play football. We provide the children with 
encouragement and a fun and friendly environment with the opportunity to play in matches.
 MFC Popley Youth promotes “Respect” within the club to ensure everyone involved with the teams creates a fair, 
safe and enjoyable environment in which football can be played.
 In the 2016-2017 season, MFC Popley will have 18 teams competing in the Peter Houseman Youth League on 
Sundays, the East Berkshire Youth League, the Berkshire County Girls League, and North East Hants Youth League on a 
Saturday.
 For further information on the Peter Houseman League, please visit the website: www.phyl.co.uk/
 For further information on the East Berkshire Youth League, please visit the website: www.ebyfl .co.uk
 For further information on the North East Hants Youth League, please visit the website: www.nehyl.org.uk
 If you would like to join our team of committed volunteers, either as a coach (experience not necessary as full training 
will be arranged by the club) or as a parent/guardian volunteer, please contact the club by email at  volunteer@mfcpopleyyouth.
co.uk  for more details.
 If you are a parent or guardian of a player at the club, and would like more information on becoming a committee 
member, or getting more actively involved with MFC Popley Youth, especially on match days with refereeing (in particular our 
under 7s), running the line (under 11s upward) and the set up of the pitches and Respect lines, please speak to the manager of 
your child's age group.
 You can get regular updates from the club by following our Twitter account, @MFC_PopleyYouth & by using the 
hashtags #MFCPY #REDandBLACKARMY.  
MFC Popley Youth has a dedicated club page on Facebook (as well as individual team pages), and you can also fi nd us on 
Instagram.
 MFC Popley Youth FA Charter Standard Development Club and Nike Partner Club has a dedicated club shop 
website where you can purchase kit and accessories.
Please visit the MFC Popley club shop website - www.clubwebshop.com/a-z/clubs/mfcpopley/
 Each age group has gratefully secured team sponsorship from the following companies 
U8 Sponsor -   Grovewood Machines U9 Sponsor -   Alpha Cars
U10 Sponsor - Dazzle    U12 Sponsor - Southern Communications Ltd
U14 Sponsor - Vohkus   U15 Sponsor - Allens Group
 MFC Popley Youth is currently looking for team sponsors for the following age groups: U7, U11, U12 Girls, U13, 
U14 Predators and U16

 Contact the club -
  Main website: www.mfcpopleyyouth.co.uk
  Club Welfare Offi  cer: cwo@mfcpopleyyouth.co.uk
  Club Chairman, Secretary, Treasurer: committee@mfcpopleyyouth.co.uk
  Volunteer enquiries:  volunteer@mfcpopleyyouth.co.uk
  All-Stars Recruitment: allstars@mfcpopleyyouth.co.uk

Zak Collingwood
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IPS hair 
Styling for the whole family 

£5 OFF 

With this voucher 

Award winning and experienced stylist. Available to  
style your hair in the comfort of your own home  

or at my home-based salon. 

£28 
Cut & Blow Dry 

Only £23 
Phone Ian on: 0790 9577 199  
                       01256 363600 

www.ipshair.co.uk 

Reliable and friendly local electrician. 

All types of electrical work undertaken. 

Additional lights/sockets 
Complete re-wires 
Fuseboard changes 
Outside lights 
Fault finding 

Free estimates 

20 years experience 

Call Mark on 07948 527231 

Qualifi ed Plumber and Property 
Maintenance Services

Based in Popley
Bathroom and Kitchen refi ts

Plumbing and Heating
Certifi ed Gas and Electric Works

Plastering, Painting and 
Decorating
Carpentry

Fencing
HANDYMAN SERVICES/

SMALL JOBS WELCOME
No call out charge

Free Estimates
Call Mickey

Tel No: 07888 828 542
Email: mickeyfi sh@hotmail.com

563148

The Koi Dojo;
Home of Koryu Bujutsu & Ninpo 

Tai Jutsu in Basingstoke
Authentic Japanese Martial Arts for Everyone.

Ancient arts and strategies for the modern world.
Classes and techniques suitable for men and women, aged 
18 and over only.

If you are looking for self defence, traditional martial arts, 
to get fi t, gain more confi dence, de-stress or simply expand 
your social circle, the Koi Dojo is the place for you.  The 
self defensive principles of these arts are very simple, 
survive and defeat your attacker as quickly and simply as 
possible.  

New students welcome, beginners classes now available.

Contact mark@shinobikaiuk.co.uk
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Melrose Hall has had a fantastic year. Our 
Christmas Dinner was a huge success, over 50 
people joined in the celebrations on the day. 

 As a committee we would like to say a big  
THANKYOU! Particularly to Nema, Christine 

and Julie Shephard for their kind donations that helped 
make the day such a success.  

We would also like to thank all VOLUNTEERS who gave up 
their time to make this event happen and lastly we would 
like to thank all the COMMUNITY, who throughout the 
year have helped us and used the building.

 Popley Ponds
Following our article in the November issue of Popley 
Matters, I am pleased to be able to report that your local 
conservation group (Marnel and Popley Conservation 
Volunteers) is now up and running.

A big thank you to all those who joined us at our open afternoon in December. We didn’t see 
any newts (they are hibernating at this time of year) but at least the main pond now has water 
in it as I was beginning to think global warming had hit Popley. 

During the afternoon our Deputy Mayor (and Popley resident) told me a few tales about the 
history of what were once known locally as White Horse Ponds. Apparently they got that 
name after a milk fl oat pulled by a white horse ended up in the main pond. If anyone has any 
childhood memories or tales about the history of the ponds it would be great to include them 
in future articles. 

We are hoping to start some maintenance work at the ponds in January and anyone who 
would like to help would be very welcome. Look out for adverts on the notice boards around 
Popley and in our local shops. In the mean-time if you are interested in helping out please 
contact us at the email address below.

Gill Smallman
www.naturalbasingstoke.org

e-mail: popleyponds@gmail.com
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Ordinary people – amazing things ! 



SHOWROOM OPENING TIMES
MON - WED  8.30am - 5.30pm
THUR 8.30am - 7.00pm
FRID 8.30am - 4.00pm
SAT 9.30am - 3.00pm

thebarnbathrooms.co.uk

THE BARN BATHROOM CENTRE
UNIT 1,  ANCHOR COURT
LONDON STREET, BASINGSTOKE
HAMPSHIRE RG21 7NY
TEL: 01256 843111

VISIT THE BARN BATHROOM  
CENTRE FOR AN AMAZING  
SELECTION OF CONTEMPORARY  
AND TRADITIONAL BATHROOMS  
AND BATHROOM EQUIPMENT.

F R E E  P A R K I N G  A T  T H E  R E A R  O F  T H E  S H O W R O O M

REGISTER WITH US TODAY AT OUR WEBSITE 
thebarnbathrooms.co.uk
FOR DETAILS OF OUR AMAZING NEW OFFER 



FASTFARE
Your Local Family Convenience Store

Abbey Road (Shops) (01256) 323679
Open seven days a week

Monday–Friday 8:00am–9:00pm Saturday 8:30am–9:30pm Sunday 9:00am–9:00pm

Grocery | Stationery | Off  Licence | Fresh Fruit & Vegetables | Fresh Flowers
Fresh Sandwiches | Pies | Ethnic, Polish & Indian Groceries

We serve crushed Ice Drinks
• Now Available UPS Parcel Service • Play Now Lottery + Scratch Cards

• Faxing and photocopying available • We Accept Milk Tokens
 • Paypoint pay your bills Gas, Electric, Mobile Top ups ETC.

• Western Union Money Transfer Services • International Phone Cards

LOOK OUT FOR MONTHLY PROMOTIONS
If you don‛t see what you want in the store, please 

ask and we will try to get it for you.

Printed by Personalised Print  352434 Email:p.print@virgin.net

FASTFARE PHARMACY
UNIT 3 ABBEY ROAD SHOPS /357637

FREE PRESCRIPTION COLLECTION AND DELIVERY SERVICE 
 We fi ll your prescriptions at Fastfare Pharmacy from most surgeries. 
 There is also a free collect and deliver service. We also take your 
repeat prescription, collect and deliver FREE OF CHARGE. NHS or 
Private.
 Among our many services we offer:- Blood pressure check, 
Diabetic, Cholesterol check-ups and monitoring. A Private consultation 
area for patients. We advise on medication and treatment of minor illness 
by our qualifi ed Pharmacist.  Pregnancy advice and morning after pill 
available. We hold a comprehensive stock of Motability Equipment for 
hire or purchase. Just ask and help us to help you.

For further details ring 357637
Opening Hours

Monday-Friday 9am-7pm; Sat 9am-5pm


